When telephoning, please ask for: Direct dial

Helen Tambini 0115 914 8320

Email

democraticservices@rushcliffe.gov.uk

Our reference: Your reference:

Date:

Wednesday, 15 May 2024

To all Members of the Council

Dear Councillor

A Meeting of the Council will be held on Thursday, 23 May 2024 at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Rushcliffe Arena, Rugby Road, West Bridgford to consider the following items of business.

This meeting will be accessible and open to the public via the live stream on YouTube and viewed via the link: https://www.youtube.com/user/RushcliffeBC Please be aware that until the meeting starts the live stream video will not be showing on the home page. For this reason, please keep refreshing the home page until you see the video appear.

Yours sincerely

gof.

Gemma Dennis Monitoring Officer

AGENDA

Moment of Reflection

- Apologies for absence
- Declarations of Interest

Link to further information in the Council's Constitution

3. Minutes of the Meeting held on 7 March 2024 (Pages 1 - 16)

To receive as a correct record the minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on Thursday, 7 March 2024.

- 4. Address of the retiring Mayor
- 5. Vote of thanks to the retiring Mayor
- 6. Election of Mayor 2024/25



Rushcliffe Borough Council Customer Service Centre

Fountain Court Gordon Road West Bridgford Nottingham NG2 5LN

Email:

customerservices @rushcliffe.gov.uk

Telephone: 0115 981 9911

www.rushcliffe.gov.uk

Opening hours:

Monday, Tuesday and Thursday 8.30am - 5pm Wednesday 9.30am - 5pm Friday 8.30am - 4.30pm

Postal address

Rushcliffe Borough Council Rushcliffe Arena Rugby Road West Bridgford Nottingham NG2 7YG



To consider nominations for the appointment of Mayor of the Borough of Rushcliffe for the 2024/25 Civic Year.

After the vote on the election of Mayor has been carried, the new Mayor, upon making the declaration of acceptance of office, will take the Chair for the remainder of the meeting.

7. Election of Deputy Mayor 2024/25

To consider nominations for the appointment of Deputy Mayor of the Borough of Rushcliffe for the 2024/25 Civic Year.

- 8. Leader's Announcements
- 9. Chief Executive's Announcements
- 10. Appointments of Committees and Member Groups 2024/25 (Pages 17 32)

The report of the Director – Finance and Corporate Services is attached.

11. Approval of Timetable of Meetings 2024/25 (Pages 33 - 36)

The report of the Director – Finance and Corporate Services is attached.

12. Appointment of Representatives to Outside Bodies 2024/25 (Pages 37 - 44)

The report of the Director – Finance and Corporate Services is attached.

13. Appointment to the Monitoring Officer Role (Pages 45 - 48)

The report of the Chief Executive is attached.

Membership

Chair: Councillor D Mason Vice-Chair: Councillor A Brown

Councillors: M Barney, J Billin, T Birch, R Bird, A Brennan, R Butler, S Calvert, J Chaplain, K Chewings, N Clarke, T Combellack, J Cottee, S Dellar, A Edyvean, S Ellis, G Fletcher, M Gaunt, E Georgiou, P Gowland, C Grocock, R Inglis, R Mallender, S Mallender, P Matthews, H Om, H Parekh, A Phillips, L Plant, D Polenta, N Regan, D Simms, D Soloman, C Thomas, R Upton, D Virdi, J Walker, R Walker, L Way, T Wells, G Wheeler, J Wheeler and G Williams

Meeting Room Guidance

Fire Alarm Evacuation: In the event of an alarm sounding please evacuate the building using the nearest fire exit, normally through the Council Chamber. You should assemble at the far side of the plaza outside the main entrance to the building.

Toilets: Are located to the rear of the building near the lift and stairs to the first floor.

Mobile Phones: For the benefit of others please ensure that your mobile phone is switched off whilst you are in the meeting.

Microphones: When you are invited to speak please press the button on your microphone, a red light will appear on the stem. Please ensure that you switch this off after you have spoken.

Recording at Meetings

The Openness of Local Government Bodies Regulations 2014 allows filming and recording by anyone attending a meeting. This is not within the Council's control.

Rushcliffe Borough Council is committed to being open and transparent in its decision making. As such, the Council will undertake audio recording of meetings which are open to the public, except where it is resolved that the public be excluded, as the information being discussed is confidential or otherwise exempt



Rushcliffe Borough Council Customer Service Centre

Fountain Court Gordon Road West Bridgford Nottingham NG2 5LN

Email:

customerservices @rushcliffe.gov.uk

Telephone: 0115 981 9911

www.rushcliffe.gov.uk

Opening hours:

Monday, Tuesday and Thursday 8.30am - 5pm Wednesday 9.30am - 5pm Friday 8.30am - 4.30pm

Postal address

Rushcliffe Borough Council Rushcliffe Arena Rugby Road West Bridgford Nottingham NG2 7YG





Agenda Item 3



MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL THURSDAY, 7 MARCH 2024

Held at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Rushcliffe Arena, Rugby Road, West Bridgford and live streamed on Rushcliffe Borough Council's YouTube channel

PRESENT:

Councillors D Mason (Chair), A Brown (Vice-Chair), M Barney, T Birch, R Bird, A Brennan, R Butler, S Calvert, J Chaplain, K Chewings, N Clarke, T Combellack, J Cottee, A Edyvean, S Ellis, G Fletcher, M Gaunt, E Georgiou, P Gowland, C Grocock, R Inglis, R Mallender, S Mallender, P Matthews, H Om, H Parekh, A Phillips, L Plant, D Polenta, N Regan, D Simms, D Soloman, C Thomas, R Upton, D Virdi, J Walker, R Walker, L Way, T Wells, G Wheeler, J Wheeler and G Williams

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE:

L Ashmore Director of Development and

Economic Growth

D Banks Director of Neighbourhoods

G Dennis Monitoring Officer

P Linfield Director of Finance and Corporate

Services

K Marriott Chief Executive

E Richardson Democratic Services Officer
H Tambini Democratic Services Manager

APOLOGIES:

Councillors J Billin and S Dellar

50 **Declarations of Interest**

There were no declarations of interest made.

51 Minutes of the meeting held on 7 December 2023

Councillor J Walker asked for an amendment to be made to the minutes. Under minute number 45, she asked for the word 'regressive' to be changed to 'progressive'.

Accepting this change, the minutes of the meeting held on Thursday, 7 December 2023, were approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

52 Mayor's Announcements

The Mayor informed Council that she had been very busy in the run up to Christmas attending many different places of worship for festive services. She mentioned her very enjoyable afternoon talking to past councillor Michael Cox who was being interviewed as part of the preparations for the Council's Golden

Jubilee celebrations. The Mayor regrettably informed Council that she had been unable to attend the service of celebration in honour of outgoing Lord Lieutenant Sir John Peace, but she had extended the gratitude of the Council for his services and wished him well in his retirement.

53 Leader's Announcements

The Leader announced that the East Midlands Combined County Mayoral Authority had been accepted by Parliament and was now a legal entity, with a Shadow Cabinet in operation until the first Mayoral Elections on 2 May 2024. He advised that he had also been meeting with Network Rail, which was in the process of finalising its plans for electrification of routes through Rushcliffe and would shortly be undertaking community engagement primarily around Sutton Bonington and Normanton on Soar.

54 Chief Executive's Announcements

There were no Chief Executive announcements.

55 Citizens' Questions

No citizens' questions were received for this meeting.

56 **2024/25 Budget and Financial Strategy**

The Leader and Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Borough-wide Leadership, Councillor Clarke presented the report of the Director – Finance and Corporate Services outlining the Council's Budget and Financial Strategy for 2024/25.

The Leader informed Council that he had great pleasure in presenting the Budget and Financial Strategy for 2024/25 and thanked the Director of Finance and Corporate Services and the Finance Team for their hard work throughout the last year. He stated that the financial position of the Council was strong and that the budget presented was legal, balanced and valid. The Leader recognised that times remained challenging and went on to say that several councils nationally had already issued s114 notices, with many more warning that significant change was needed to avoid such a position.

The Leader advised Council that the budget presented resourced the delivery of the new Corporate Strategy as well as the statutory and discretionary services residents in the Borough valued, supported businesses and climate reduction projects as well as financing improvements to a number of leisure centres and play areas. Despite this, Council Tax remained in the lowest quartile nationally presenting excellent value for money, and where increases in specific fees and charges had been made that was to directly cover increases in costs or to develop services. The Leader stated that it was a common misconception that Rushcliffe was a wealthy Borough with no social deprivation and informed Council of additional Government funding received recently to help tackle a growing homelessness problem in the Borough.

The Leader informed Council that he had been lobbying the Government for a

multi-year settlement, as had the Local Government Association (LGA) and the District Councils' Network, to provide greater certainty and stability. Efforts had also been extended to decide the future of the New Homes Bonus and complete the Fairer Funding Review; however, the Council had to work with what it currently had.

The Leader advised that external borrowing would only be contemplated when absolutely necessary, given the associated interest payments. He referenced Rushcliffe Oaks, Bingham Arena and the Enterprise Centre as worthwhile investments the Council had recently made to benefit residents and stated that this growth was funded through the Council's prudent management of its income and reserves. It was noted that the budget presented for approval contained a Capital Investment portfolio worth £24.8m over the next five years.

In summing up the Leader informed Council of an additional £128k received from central Government recently, of which £100k had been allocated for climate change activities and £28k for additional support for victims of the recent flooding. There was also a new requirement to produce a Productivity Plan that would be based on the Council's existing Transformation and Efficiency Programme. The Leader went on to conclude that the budget as presented was robust, deliverable and affordable, despite the challenging environment in which the Council was operating and recommended all Councillors to vote for its adoption.

Councillor Virdi seconded the recommendation and reserved the right to speak.

Councillor J Walker thanked officers for their support in producing this viable, alternative budget and referred to the legal requirement for local authorities to produce a balanced budget, set around the needs of its residents. However, political choices and ideological narratives showed the priorities and values of an organisation, and putting funds into Climate Change Reserves, although laudable was an example of that, as Councillor Walker considered that whilst this showed an awareness of the collective challenges, it failed to take direct action, and she questioned how best the money could be spent to benefit the world now and future residents.

Councillor Walker referred to the amendment, which was suggesting two simple and fully costed changes to the budget, firstly by investigating the possibility of building council housing and secondly to try and reduce the impact of cuts to the Disabled Facilities Grants (DFG). Council was reminded that this amendment was not proposing any borrowing, rather, it was asking Councillors to start thinking about having a small amount of council owned council housing. Councillor Walker advised that Rushcliffe was sixth in the country for having unspent S106 funds and stated that the charity Shelter and the LGA were asking councils to be ambitious in their approach to social housing. Council was advised that the recent Peer Review had advised that more could be done to protect residents from "coming down the tracks". Councillor Walker went on to advise the various measures that a Labour Government would put in place to ensure long term stability for local authorities and to allow them to invest in housing stock and by agreeing to the Feasibility Study, she stated that the Council would be able to act quickly in the future.

In respect of DFG, Councillor Walker advised that reducing the contribution to this grant would exacerbate waiting times, be very detrimental to vulnerable residents and a false economy. She advised that services had already been drastically cut during years of Government austerity and any further reductions could be disastrous. The amendment would simply divert funds over the short term to keep the grant viable, at least until there was more information on Better Care funding.

Councillor Walker concluded by stating that the Council needed to rethink how it viewed its budget and noted that the Peer Review Group had advised that a great deal of what the Council did was to its residents and not through engagement with them, and the Labour Group would like to see a budget which engaged with residents more. It was hoped that this amendment would be the start of a more collaborative and consensus building approach.

Councillor Chaplain seconded the recommendation and stated that every budget was based on choices, and in this case the main principle was to keep Council Tax in the lower quartile, whereas the Labour Group budget would focus on enhancing the lives of residents. She considered that the overriding principle should be to do as much for the community as possible, within available constraints and was concerned about the lack of consultation or engagement with communities, who would be affected by reducing discretionary expenditure. Councillor Chaplain stated that the Labour Group would prioritise climate change action and suggested that some of the projected ear marked reserves of over £800k could be used to combat climate change. Councillor Chaplain felt that many of the challenges faced by the Council were due to inaction by the current Government and she hoped for change after the next election. Councillor Chaplain stated that only council owned housing could give the feeling of permanence, which was so important to wellbeing, and the amendment was only asking for an affordable Feasibility Study to look at options, to allow the Council to make informed decisions going forward. Councillor Chaplain felt that the decision not to budget for a top up of the DFG was again based on priorities and would result in longer waiting lists, to the detriment of many and it should not happen in Rushcliffe.

Councillor Thomas thanked the Finance Team for their hard work but informed Council that she was unable to support the budget proposed by Cabinet. She referenced the £289k that the budget sacrificed by not raising Council Tax by the highest amount possible and the detrimental effect this had on valued services and added her support to the Labour Group amendment. Councillor Thomas stated that she believed car parking increases in West Bridgford could be better profiled to encourage more local shopping and social activities and called the large rises in car parking fees at Rushcliffe Country Park counterproductive, as it would inevitably lead to parking on the roads. She considered that the increased number of homes in the Borough would put additional pressure on existing services; however, additional Council Tax was being used to bolster reserves and stay debt-free rather than investing in areas of natural growth and demand. In conclusion, Councillor Thomas called upon the Council to take urgent action to resolve the situation on new estates across the Borough, where residents were effectively paying twice for the same services, once in the form of Council Tax and again through management charges.

Councillor R Mallender thanked officers for their hard work and Councillors for the alternative budget, agreed with the sentiment regarding multi-year settlements and stated that local government reform was long overdue, and hoped that the Combined Authority Mayoral election would bring more devolution. Councillor Mallender was pleased to see funding to tackle cyberattacks, for works to the Devonshire Road railway bridge and for refurbishing play areas. Budgeting was required to combat climate change, improve infrastructure and the wildlife environment and he was pleased to see that the £128k grant would be partly added to the Climate Change Reserve and go towards flood resilience measures. Councillor Mallender confirmed that the Green Group supported the Labour Group amendment and that there should be better provision for residents and simply keeping Council Tax low was not the way forward.

Councillor Bird thanked officers and Councillors for their hard work and stated that he felt that the Labour amendment was important and should be supported.

Councillor Birch acknowledged that officers were working under the direction of the majority group and stated that his criticisms were not directed at them but at the political decisions of the Conservative Group. He challenged the priority given to remaining in the bottom quartile of Council Tax charges and offered a number of other metrics in which Rushcliffe did not perform so favourably and also questioned the importance of being in the lowest quartile if doing so meant cutting valued services. He highlighted that Rushcliffe was at a natural advantage to other councils locally by virtue of its larger proportion of high valued properties, which naturally attracted a bigger Council Tax charge. Councillor Birch also questioned the spending of almost £10k on the Council's attendance at the MJ Awards in 2023/24 and then proposing cuts in several areas that would undoubtedly disadvantage residents.

Councillor Parekh thanked the Director of Finance and Corporate Services and his team and Councillor Virdi for their hard work in producing a balanced and prudent budget, which prepared the Council for any future uncertainties. Councillor Parekh referred to national and international challenges, which continued to cause great uncertainty, and advised that the Council had remained resilient and taken effective measures to combat that. Councillor Parekh advised that the Council could support the budget without compromising essential services, whilst remaining vigilant to the impact of Devolution, Levelling Up and the Environment Act. Councillor Parekh also acknowledged the Council's commitment to combat climate change and increase sustainability. In the current climate, with many councils issuing s114 notices, Councillor Parekh was proud that Rushcliffe remained debt free, whilst providing excellent services, and she urged all Councillors to support this budget.

Councillor R Walker thanked the Labour Group for their amended proposal and stated that whilst he broadly accepted the premise that there was an under supply of social housing, he could not accept that the solution would necessarily be council owned council housing and stated that all possible courses of action should be considered. Councillor Walker felt that the

amendment had already concluded that council delivered housing would be the solution, which he considered to be misguided and referred to other courses of action available, including development of rural exception sites, encouraging developers to make their schemes more available, untapping capacity in the private sector, and potential development on Greenfield and Greenbelt sites. Council was reminded that an economic solution was being sought to a social problem and Councillor Walker stated that he could not support the amendment because he did not think that a Feasibility Study was required to show that the suggested model was not economically viable; however, he would be happy to work with Councillors to look at other viable alternatives.

Councillor Polenta recognised that the budget proposed was reflective of the Council's Corporate Strategy, was fiscally prudent and improved the lives of residents across many different areas. However, she stated that it did nothing to help families who were struggling to find or afford housing within the Borough, and she welcomed the proposed amendment, which would put housing at the epicentre of the budget, by delivering much needed housing rather than making a profit.

Councillor Plant thanked officers for their work on the budget and their support to Councillors Walker and Chaplain with the alternative proposal. She recognised that the Council was operating in a very difficult economic environment and that choices would be made in line with the political principles of the controlling party. However, she criticised the use of language used, highlighting that 'savings' in discretionary services were actually cuts in areas that affected residents' quality of life. Councillor Plant also pointed out that the Council could choose to increase Council Tax slightly to avoid those cuts to services but had prioritised staying in the lowest quartile of Council Tax charged instead.

Councillor Gowland stated that in respect of affordable housing, Registered Housing Providers failed to provide support, especially to the most vulnerable, and in her experience Housing Associations existed to raise money to pay large salaries, instead of providing support. Councillor Gowland referred to the unacceptable cuts in discretionary spending and concluded by stating that "councils can Rushcliffe won't".

Councillor Upton reminded Councillors that Rushcliffe had transferred its housing stock in 2003, an arrangement that he felt was working very well, and he advised that there was no in-house expertise to manage new housing stock of any size. He considered that it would be a backwards step and instead highlighted the success of the Council in providing a higher than average proportion of affordable homes. He also reminded Council that it was Empty Homes week and outlined the work the Council was doing to bring properties back into occupation. Councillor Upton concluded by clarifying that in relation to s106 and CIL contributions, the Council was essentially a banker, looking after contributions until they had built up to sufficient levels to enable infrastructure projects to be funded.

Councillor Matthews reminded Council that this meeting was to discuss Rushcliffe's budget and was not about other authorities or organisations and referred to the importance of keeping Council Tax low and using it prudently to

help residents.

Councillor Gaunt stated that the Labour Group proposal was only asking for two small, fully funded amendments to help residents, including £20k for a Feasibility Study asking experts to look holistically at options and to ensure that works could be undertaken on housing to enable people to continue living in them.

Councillor Simms suggested that the proposals for a Feasibility Study should be brought forward separately to enable proper consideration and he felt that it was important for the Council to communicate positively about its achievements, to ensure that residents were informed about the work of the Council and how their Council Tax was spent.

Councillor Chewings thanked the Director of Finance and Corporate Services and his team for their hard work. He went on to say that he was saddened that there would be no opportunity to vote on the Labour amendment first and asked if next year the process could be changed. Councillor Chewings noted the Leader's comments that Rushcliffe had the lowest Council Tax in the county and one of the lowest in the country; however, he considered the real headlines of the budget to be the 40% increase to parking charges in West Bridgford and up to 200% for parking at Rushcliffe Country Park. Councillor Chewings went onto refer to the cuts to the DFG, which would significantly affect residents. In respect of the Medium Term Financial Strategy, Councillor Chewings stated that the Leader had failed to mention that there would be a £1.6m deficit at the end of the five years, which would result in further cuts or increased taxes. Councillor Chewings referred to the £10k, which he felt had been wasted attending the MJ Awards and noted that although the Leader had advised that this was a small fraction of the budget, there were now proposals to cut funding for those amounts, and he would not be supporting this budget.

In respect of the point raised by Councillor Chewings, the Monitoring Officer advised that rules of debate tonight were in the Constitution and had been adopted by Council in July 2023.

Councillor Barney thanked officers for their incredible work during the recent flooding and stated that this was the reason why the Council needed to maintain reserves, to ensure that support could be provided quickly and effectively. He highlighted the need to support a balanced budget so that the many challenges being faced could be addressed and expressed his sympathies to councillors in other authorities who were unable to support their residents in this way due to ongoing financial hardship.

Councillor J Wheeler reminded Council that Rushcliffe continued to invest in its facilities and stated that car parking charges at Rushcliffe Country Park remained very low compared to similar parks, with the income helping to maintain and improve parking. Councillor Wheeler advised that the Council wanted to remain debt free to ensure that all its money could be used to deliver services. Councillor Wheeler stated that Rushcliffe should be proud that it had more affordable housing than any other district, with the mix of housing on estates working well to improve social cohesion. In respect of the DFG, Councillor Wheeler advised that there would be £3.5m funding over the next

five years, and it was hoped that more funded would be made available going forward. He thanked the Labour Group for putting forward their amendment, which had allowed for a healthy debate.

Councillor Butler stated that Rushcliffe was a good council, which had been recognised recently by the LGA Peer Review team. He brought Council's attention specifically to the Capital Investment Projects detailed on pages 80 and 81 of the report and highlighted that good financial management enabled the Council to invest in its communities and the Borough.

Councillor J Walker thanked Councillors for their support for the alternative budget proposed by the Labour Group and clarified that it was not a request for funding to build new homes but to explore the possibility of doing so through a Feasibility Study. She wanted the Council to fully understand the many different models of home ownership and how a mix of those models was needed to meet the challenging needs of local communities.

Councillor Virdi thanked all Councillors for their engagement and measured contributions and advised that the Council was in an excellent financial position but that the future still contained a number of challenges that threatened instability. Councillor Virdi stated that the Council was nationally recognised as an authority that delivered high quality services, innovative capital projects whilst maintaining a balanced budget year after year. Council was reminded that it held that position by making prudent and financially sound decisions, working with partners to deliver services, finding savings where it could, and by making difficult decisions when required and the Council's achievements should not be underestimated. He stated that the Council's reserves were comfortable, but they were essential to respond to unforeseen circumstances, and in such a volatile environment those reserves should be protected. In summary, Councillor Virdi reminded Councillors of the various consultations that they had been invited to participate in and stated that he was proud to present this Budget and Financial Strategy for approval.

Councillor Clarke praised the Labour Group for putting forward an alternative budget and recognised that their proposals had positively contributed towards the debate. He responded to the concerns of several Councillors about the metrics used to compare Rushcliffe with other local authorities and the use of these figures in publicity materials. He highlighted the importance the Council placed on providing a balanced mix of housing on all new developments and quoted a number of figures in relation to affordable housing. He concluded by moving the recommendation and asking all Councillors to vote for the prudent, legal and sustainable Budget and Financial Strategy as proposed.

In accordance with the Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) (Amendment) Regulations 2014, a recorded vote was taken for this item as follows:

FOR: Councillors M Barney, A Brennan, A Brown, R Butler, N Clarke, T Combellack, J Cottee, A Edyvean, S Ellis, R Inglis, D Mason, P Matthews, H Om, H Parekh, A Phillips, N Regan, D Simms, D Soloman, R Upton, D Virdi, R Walker, T Wells, D Wheeler, J Wheeler and G Williams

AGAINST: Councillors T Birch, R Bird, S Calvert, J Chaplain, K Chewings, G Fletcher, M Gaunt, E Georgiou, P Gowland, C Grocock, R Mallender, S Mallender, L Plant, D Polenta, C Thomas, J Walker and L Way

It was **RESOLVED** that:

- a) the report of the Council's Responsible Financial Officer on the robustness of the Council's budget and the adequacy of reserves as detailed at Annex A to the report be accepted;
- b) the budget setting report and associated financial strategies 2024/25 to 2028/29, as detailed at Annex B to the report, including changes to fees and charges regarding Garden Waste and Car Parking as set out in Annex B, Appendix 5 to the report be adopted;
- the Transformation and Efficiency Plan as set out in Annex B, Appendix
 to the report, which incorporates the Government's requirements for a
 Productivity Plan required to be published by July 2024 be adopted;
- d) the Capital Programme as set out in Annex B, Appendix 3 to the report be adopted;
- e) the Capital and Investment Strategy as set out in Annex B, Appendix 8 to the report be adopted;
- f) the Second Home Premium as set out in Annex B, Section 3.4 to the report, and any notification of further exemptions to be adopted and incorporated into a revised policy be approved;
- g) the creation of a new Flood Grant and Resilience Reserve as set out in Annex B, Section 6 of the report be approved;
- h) Rushcliffe's 2024/25 Council Tax for a Band D property at £157.88 (increase from 2023/24 of £3.93 or 2.55%) be set;
- i) the Special Expenses for 2024/25 for West Bridgford, Ruddington and Keyworth, as detailed in Appendix 1 to the report be set, resulting in the following Band D Council Tax levels for the Special Expense Areas:
 - i) West Bridgford £59.44 (£55.95 in 2023/24)
 - ii) Keyworth £4.69 (£4.38 in 2023/24)
 - iii) Ruddington £3.29 (£3.68 in 2023/24);
- j) with regards to recommendations h) and i), the associated Bands in accordance with the formula in section 36(1) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992 be set; and
- k) the Pay Policy Statement as set out in Annex B, Appendix 6 to the report be adopted.

57 Council Tax Resolution 2024/25

It was proposed by Councillor Clarke and **RESOLVED** that the meeting be extended and would finish no later than 10.30pm.

The Leader and Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Borough-wide Leadership, Councillor Clarke presented the report of the Director – Finance and Corporate Services outlining the Council's position on Council Tax for the year 2024/25.

The Leader advised that this was a technical process to set the Council Tax and moved the recommendation as detailed in the report.

Councillor Virdi seconded the recommendation and reserved the right to speak.

Councillor Gowland stated that Rushcliffe took more Council Tax, despite the rate being lower and core spending power was also higher in Rushcliffe. Central Grants continued to decline, and the Conservative Government had deliberately pushed taxes into Council Tax, which was regressive. Rushcliffe was asking to take more money from its residents to put in the bank, and whilst understanding the importance of having reserves, Councillor Gowland stated that the Council had a guaranteed income from Council Tax. Councillor Gowland agreed that it was important not to be in debt; however, the Council was not reducing its debt, it was increasing its reserves and it was unclear what would be done with the additional money being raised. This money should be used instead to reduce cuts to Disabled Facilities Grants, address climate change challenges or to build council houses. Councillor Gowland concluded by advising that the Labour Group would be supporting the recommendation, as the Group wanted to spend the money sensibly in the near future.

Councillor Virdi referred to Council Tax take and agreed that Rushcliffe did have a slightly higher proportion; however, out of the neighbouring seven districts, Rushcliffe was mid-range and if Business Rates were included, Rushcliffe was at the bottom. In respect of Levelling Up funding, Councillor Virdi advised that Rushcliffe also received very little compared to other neighbouring districts.

It was **RESOLVED** that the Council Tax Resolution for 2024/25 as detailed in Appendix A to the report be approved.

58 Amendments to the Constitution

The Leader and Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Borough-wide Leadership, Councillor Clarke presented the report of the Monitoring Officer outlining proposed amendments to the Council's Constitution.

The Leader explained that the amendments had been through the scrutiny process, considered by the Planning Committee Working Group before returning to the Governance Scrutiny Group, and referred Councillors to the Appendix to the report, which detailed them.

Councillor Edyvean seconded the recommendation and reserved the right to speak.

Councillor Calvert confirmed that he had been one of two Governance Scrutiny Group Members, together with Councillor Thomas, who had sat on the Working Group, which had considered amendments to Planning Committee arrangements. Councillor Calvert referred to the positive amendments made by the Working Group, which had been reported back to and approved by the Governance Scrutiny Group in November 2023. Council was reminded that those amendments had been included in the report published for Full Council on 7 December 2023, which had subsequently been withdrawn without explanation. Councillor Calvert stated that no further information about proposed changes to the Constitution had been provided prior to publication of the report last week, and he hoped that if there had been any, they would have been reported to the Governance Scrutiny Group. Having reviewed this report, Councillor Calvert confirmed that he could not find any significant changes and sought confirmation that none had been made.

Councillor Thomas echoed the concerns expressed by Councillor Calvert, advised that she had also not found any significant changes and welcomed the constructive process that had been undertaken for this review.

Councillor Edyvean confirmed that whilst there had been further discussion in response to questions raised in relation to ambiguity of language, there had not been any changes made to the original proposals.

It was **RESOLVED** that Council adopts the proposed revisions to the Constitution.

59 Notices of Motion

The following notice of motion was proposed by Councillor Calvert and seconded by Councillor Inglis.

"Violence against women and girls (VAWG) remains far too high in our society. In Rushcliffe we are determined to change this.

This Council is a signatory to the Nottinghamshire Violence Against Women and Girls Strategy which has been developed in a multi-agency approach.

This Council will:

- report progress on the implementation of the Action Plan of the Strategy back to the Corporate Overview Group within the 2024/25 municipal vear; and
- seek re-accreditation (as an employer) as a White Ribbon UK organisation within the same timeframe."

Councillor Calvert reminded Council that this motion had originally been brought to the meeting on 7 December 2023, and following a lengthy debate, at the suggestion of Councillor Richard Mallender, it had been agreed to take both the motion and amendment away and work cross-party to find a proposal

that everyone could support. The minutes of that meeting had detailed that all Councillors were in agreement with the sentiment of the motion but were anxious to get the wording right to ensure that the most effective action could be taken.

Councillor Calvert advised that since then very positive discussions had taken place with Labour Group members, Councillor Inglis and officers, and he was now very pleased to move this new motion, which acknowledged that violence against women and girls remained far too prevalent. The recently published Nottinghamshire Violence Against Women and Girls (VAWG) Strategy and Action Plan, developed by a range of partner organisations set out an ambitious but achievable programme, and it was important that Councillors would have the opportunity to monitor progress of the Action Plan through the Corporate Overview Group. Councillor Calvert stated that it was important that all partner organisations regularly reviewed their internal practices, and with that in mind, the Council would seek reaccreditation as a White Ribbon UK organisation.

In seconding the motion, Councillor Inglis felt that everyone was in agreement, thanked Councillor Calvert and the Labour Group for this positive cross-party working and Councillor Richard Mallender for his pragmatic suggestion. Councillor Inglis referred to the measures Rushcliffe already had in place and its very active role in multi-agency partnerships, and he considered it timely that the VAWG Strategy and Action Plan was being republished. Council was reminded of the campaigns Rushcliffe was involved with, including "Ask for Angela", the White Ribbon accreditation, the Domestic Abuse Housing Alliance (DAHA) and future training for Councillors. Councillor Inglis stated that it should also be recognised that violence was not only directed against women and girls, and not always carried out by men and physical violence was not the only form of abuse.

Councillor Gowland stated that it was vitally important that work was undertaken with young people to make it clear that banter, teasing and harassment should not be normalised and was unacceptable.

Councillor Polenta referred to the problems in society that allowed this to happen and stated that on average one woman was killed by a man every three days in this country. 90% of sexual assault victims were women, with one in seven injured by a partner and in 2021, a UKGOV poll found that 97% of 18-24 year olds said that they had suffered sexual harassment in public. Councillor Polenta advised that women from disadvantaged groups were more likely to suffer abuse and there was therefore a greater need for specialist services and support.

Councillor Sue Mallender stated that it was refreshing that everyone was working together, as it was clear that all Councillors wanted the best for Rushcliffe, and Council was reminded that previous collaborative working had achieved great things before.

Councillor Way agreed with Councillor Inglis that men could also be victims and was concerned that the emphasis in schools might mean boys would not come forward, and hoped that once the motion was passed, future support for those

not included in this category would be provided. She went onto recommend J9 training for those interested in learning more.

Councillor Calvert felt like this was the beginning of a very long journey, and he hoped that this time next year, after receiving updates, Councillors would be able to see improvements both in Rushcliffe and across the County.

The Mayor announced that as she had been advised that the Conservative Group would be proposing an amendment to Motion B, she did not think that there would be sufficient time to debate both the motion and the amendment before 10.30pm, so the meeting would move to the questions and bring Councillor Chewings' motion to the next ordinary meeting.

60 Questions from Councillors

a) Question from Councillor Plant to Councillor Upton

"There are significant pressures on the Disabled facilities Grant service and budget- demand exceeds the Council's grant allocation. Building more adapted and affordable housing would help alleviate pressures on this grant. The Council's Local Plan Part 2 policy (Housing standards), states that in developments of more than 100 dwellings at least 1% should comply with building regulation requirements M4(3)a-which is a purpose-built adapted property. How many of such properties have been built on currently completed sites?"

Councillor Upton responded by advising that there were two related building regulations, being M4(3)(b) and M4(3)(a) and confirmed that Councillor Plant's question referred to M4(3)(a) in relation to what properties could be adapted but he would like to take the opportunity to include M4(3)(b) in his answer, which related to properties built as adapted at turnkey. Councillor Upton explained that of the schemes completed by the Council since Policy 12 of Local Plan Part 2 came into force, five developments included provision for both wheelchair adaptable or wheelchair accessible dwellings. Of these, he said that three schemes had a combined total of 12 wheelchair accessible dwellings M4(3)(b), of which nine had already been built and that two schemes had provision for a combined total of five wheelchair adaptable dwellings, none of which had yet been built. He said that this amounted to a total of 17 properties.

In relation to the Gamston development, Councillor Upton said that the scheme should deliver a further 40 homes totalling 4000 dwellings and stated that this totalled 57 adapted properties either in existence or to be build.

The Mayor asked if Councillor Plant had a supplementary question.

Councillor Plant asked if she could receive Councillor's Upton's response in writing and whether the provision detailed by him in his response met the 1% requirement.

Councillor Upton confirmed that he would provide a written response and that the provision did meet the 1% requirement.

b) Question from Councillor Way to the Leader, Councillor Clarke

"Following the Competition and Marketing Authority's report on the Housebuilding Market, what decisive action will Cabinet now take to stop unfair practices relating to management charges on Rushcliffe's new housing estates?"

The Leader responded by agreeing with the importance of this issue, which had resulted from a correct policy having unforeseen consequences. He referred to scrutiny work which was taking place, and which would result in a report to Cabinet setting out what the Council could do to respond, which would hopefully involve trying to raise standards with management companies and developers across the Borough. The Leader stated that he had also written to the Secretary of State, Michael Gove, to raise this matter, and that it had already been raised within the LGA and he would be raising it with the District Council's Network, and given that this was a national issue, he would also be lobbying Government. He also thought that the situation had reached the stage where some management companies were drawing back from some of the onerous activities that they carried out.

The Mayor asked if Councillor Way had a supplementary question.

Councillor Way stated that she was pleased to hear that action was being taken as she had been trying to bring this issue to the fore for nearly five years. She felt that many of the suggestions being brought forward applied to the newer estates and asked if the Leader saw any way of providing assistance to people living on existing estates who were suffering from the worst of those charges.

The Leader responded by confirming that this needed to be looked at and that if there was something that could be done to help, he would be keen for the Council to pursue it, and whilst he did not expect it to be an easy solution, he agreed with the sentiments involved.

c) Question from Councillor Thomas to the Leader, Councillor Clarke

"What process will be used to formulate the Council's response to the consultation about the future of the County Hall site so that it reflects the views of all councillors plus the residents of West Bridgford and ensures that this critically located site serves the community in which it is located?"

The Leader responded by advising that he thought it best if the views of Councillors and residents were expressed by themselves as individuals. He noted that the question referred to residents of West Bridgford but thought that residents and Councillors from other parts of the Borough might also wish to express their views. He did not think that it was particularly useful for one local authority to tell another local authority what to do with their assets.

The Mayor asked if Councillor Thomas had a supplementary question.

Councillor Thomas said that she was aware that the County Council were consulting with both individuals and neighbouring authorities and asked if this meant that the Council would not be putting in a response.

The Leader responded by stating that it did not necessarily mean that the Council would not respond but that there was a need to assess whether any response would represent the entire Borough or if it would be possible to respond in a corporate manner without negating individual responses.

The meeting closed at 10.07 pm.

CHAIR





Council

Thursday, 23 May 2024

Appointments of Committees and Member Groups 2024/25

Report of the Director - Finance and Corporate Services

Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Borough-wide Leadership, Councillor N Clarke

1. Purpose of report

The attached Appendix sets out the nominations for appointments to Committees and Member Groups for 2024/25 in accordance with the requests of the Political Groups.

2. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that the nominations to Committees and Member Groups, as set out in the Appendix to the report be approved.

3. Reasons for Recommendation

- 3.1. The nominations for appointments take into account the legal requirements of of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989, in particular the principles in relation to political representation and the allocation of seats where necessary.
- 3.2. Members are reminded that these appointments do not include the Leader of the Council, Cabinet, Mayor or Deputy Mayor positions.

4. Supporting Information

- 4.1. In accordance with the Council Meeting Rules of Procedure, the annual meeting will 'appoint such committees as the Council considers appropriate' in order to effectively carry out its functions for the municipal year. This involves deciding which committees or member groups to establish, their size and terms of reference, the allocation of seats to political groups in accordance with the political balance rules, receiving nominations of Councillors to serve on each committee and making appointments to the committees.
- 4.2. Nominations received from each of the Political Groups are included at the Appendix.

5. Risks and Uncertainties

Failure to appoint to the Committee and Member Group positions would restrict the Council's ability to deliver its functions and priorities.

6. Implications

6.1. Financial Implications

Expenditure associated with the various Chair and Vice Chair positions is contained within existing budgets.

6.2. Legal Implications

The appointments are in accordance with Local Government and Housing Act 1989 and are based on the principles in relation to political representation.

6.3. Equalities Implications

There are no equalities implications from this report.

6.4. Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 Implications

There are no Section 17 implications form this report.

6.5 **Biodiversity Net Gain Implications**

There are no biodiversity net gain implications from this report.

7. Link to Corporate Priorities

The Environment	
Quality of Life	All Corporate Priorities are supported by the proper
Efficient Services	appointment of Councillors to Committees and Member
Sustainable	Groups.
Growth	

8. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that the nominations to Committees and Member Groups, as set out in the Appendix to the report, be approved.

For more information contact:	Charlotte Caven-Atack Service Manager – Corporate Services 0115 9148278 ccaven-atack@rushcliffe.gov.uk
Background papers available for Inspection:	None
List of appendices:	Appendix – Appointment to Committees and Groups 2024/25

APPOINTMENT TO COMMITTEES AND GROUPS 2024/25

A SCRUTINY GROUPS

Corporate Overview Group

7 members – Chair from the Lead Group; Other positions to be filled by the Chairs and Vice Chairs of the Growth and Development, Governance and Communities scrutiny groups.

	Conservative (4)	Labour (2)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Combellack (C)	Cllr Plant				Cllr Way	
2.	Cllr Edyvean	Cllr Polenta					
3.	Cllr Matthews						
4.	Cllr Williams						

Link to Terms of Reference in Constitution

page 18

Governance Scrutiny Group9 members – Chair from the Lead Group; Vice Chair position currently from opposition party.

	Conservative (5)	Labour (2)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (1)
1.	Cllr Edyvean (C)	Cllr Polenta (VC)				Cllr Thomas	Cllr Birch
2.	Cllr Om	Cllr Calvert					
3.	Cllr Regan						
4.	Cllr Wells						
5.	Cllr G Wheeler						

Growth and Development Scrutiny Group
9 members – Chair from the Lead Group; Vice Chair position currently from opposition party.

	Conservative (5)	Labour (1)	Lib Dem (1)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (1)
1.	Cllr Matthews (C)	Cllr Grocock	Cllr Dellar			Cllr Way (VC)	Cllr Chewings
2.	Cllr Mason						
3.	Cllr Parekh						
4.	Cllr Soloman						
5.	Cllr R Walker						

page 22

Communities Scrutiny Group
9 members – Chair from the Lead Group; Vice Chair currently from opposition party.

	Conservative (5)	Labour (2)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (1)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Williams (C)	Cllr Plant (VC)		Cllr R Mallender		Cllr Billin	
2.	Cllr Barney	Cllr Fletcher					
3.	Cllr Ellis						
4.	Cllr Parekh						
5.	Cllr Phillips						

COMMITTEES В

Licensing Committee15 Members – Chair from the Lead Group

	Conservative (9)	Labour (3)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (1)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (1)
1.	Cllr Parekh (C)	Cllr Chaplain		Cllr R Mallender		Cllr Billin	Cllr Chewings
2.	Cllr Cottee	Cllr Fletcher					
3.	Cllr Mason	Cllr Grocock					
4.	Cllr Om						
5.	Cllr Phillips						
6.	Cllr Regan						
7.	Cllr Simms						
8.	Cllr Soloman						
9.	Cllr Williams						

Planning Committee
11 Members – Chair from the Lead Group

	Conservative (6)	Labour (2)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (1)	Bingham Independents (1)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Butler (C)	Cllr Calvert		Cllr S Mallender	Cllr Georgiou	Cllr Thomas	
2.	Cllr R Walker (VC)	Cllr Chaplain					
3.	Cllr Edyvean						
4.	Cllr Ellis						
5.	Cllr Mason						
6.	Cllr Wells						

Employment Appeals Committee 5 Members – Chair from the Lead Group

	Conservative (3)	Labour (1)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (1)	Leake Independents (0)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Clarke	Cllr J Walker			Cllr Bird		
2.	Cllr Brennan						
3.	Cllr J Wheeler						

Interviewing Committee 5 Members – Chair - Leader

	Conservative (3)	Labour (1)	Lib Dem (1)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (0)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Clarke	Cllr Polenta	Cllr Dellar				
2.	Cllr Brennan						
3.	Cllr J Wheeler						

Standards Committee

10 seats (6 Elected Members, 2 Co-optees (1 Parish Member and 1 Independent), and 2 Independent Persons) Chair from the Lead Group

	Conservative (3)	Labour (1)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (1)	Leake Independents (0)	Rushcliffe Independents (1)
1.	Cllr Simms (C)	Cllr Plant			Cllr Bird		Cllr Birch
2.	Cllr Matthews						
3.	Cllr Phillips						

A Wood - Parish Member

K White - Independent Member

H Richardson - Independent Persons

C Richards - Independent Persons

MEMBER GROUPS

Local Development Framework Group 15 Members – Chair from the Lead Group

		Conservative (8)	Labour (3)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (1)	Bingham Independents (1)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (1)
	1.	Cllr Upton (C)	Cllr Calvert		Cllr S Mallender	Cllr Georgiou	Cllr Thomas	Cllr Chewings
	2.	Cllr Butler (VC)	Cllr Gowland					
;	3.	Cllr Ellis	Cllr Plant					
-	4.	Cllr Simms						
;	5.	Cllr Soloman						
	6.	Cllr R Walker						
	7.	Cllr Wells						
	8.	Cllr G Wheeler						

Member Development Group9 Members, Chair currently from the Lead Group.

	Conservative (5)	Labour (2)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (1)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (0)	Rushcliffe Independents (1)
1.	Cllr Soloman (C)	Cllr Gaunt		Cllr R Mallender			Cllr Birch
2.	Cllr Combellack	Cllr Polenta					
3.	Cllr Om						
4.	Cllr Wells						
5.	Cllr Williams						

Rushcliffe Strategic Growth Board 9 Members – Chair Leader

	Conservative (5)	Labour (2)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (1)	Leake Independents (1)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Clarke	Cllr Grocock			Cllr Bird	Cllr Way	
2.	Cllr Brennan	Cllr Gowland					
3.	Cllr Upton						
4.	Cllr Virdi						
5.	Cllr J Wheeler						

Civic Hospitality Panel
6 Members – Chair – Mayor – Consisting of Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Leader, Deputy Leader plus 2 others

	Conservative (4)	Labour (1)	Lib Dem (0)	Green (0)	Bingham Independents (1)	Leake Independents (0)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Brown	Cllr Fletcher			Cllr Georgiou		
2.	Cllr Brennan						
3.	Cllr Clarke						
4.	Cllr Cottee						

page 32

West Bridgford Special Expenses and Community Infrastructure Levy Advisory Group

9 Members – Chair – Portfolio Holder Finance, Transformation and Governance – West Bridgford Councillors only

	Conservative (5)	Labour (2)	Lib Dem (1)	Green (1)	Bingham Independents (0)	Leake Independents (0)	Rushcliffe Independents (0)
1.	Cllr Virdi (C)	Cllr Chaplain	Cllr Dellar	Cllr R			
	` ,	·		Mallender			
2.	Cllr Matthews	Cllr Gowland					
3.	Cllr Phillips						
4.	Cllr G Wheeler						
5.	Cllr J Wheeler						



Council

Thursday, 23 May 2024

Approval of Timetable of Meetings 2024/25

Report of the Director - Finance and Corporate Services

Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Borough-wide Leadership, Councillor N Clarke

1. Purpose of report

To set the schedule of Council and committee meetings for the municipal year 2024/25.

2. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that the schedule of meetings attached at the Appendix be approved.

3. Reasons for Recommendation

To set the schedule of Council and Committee meetings for the Municipal year 2024/25 in accordance with the Council Constitution.

4. Supporting Information

None

5. Risks and Uncertainties

None

6. Implications

6.1. Financial Implications

There are no financial implications from this report.

6.2. Legal Implications

There are no direct legal implications from this report.

6.3. Equalities Implications

There are no equalities implications from this report.

6.4. Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 Implications

There are no Section 17 implications from this report.

6.5 **Biodiversity Net Gain Implications**

There are no biodiversity net gain implications from this report.

7. Link to Corporate Priorities

The Environment								
Quality of Life	All Corporate	Driorition	oro	aupported	hv	tha	Cahadula	of
Efficient Services	All Corporate Meetings.	rnonnes	are	supported	by ti	uie	Scriedule	UI
Sustainable	Meetings.							
Growth								

8. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that the schedule of meetings attached at the Appendix be approved.

For more information contact:	Charlotte Caven-Atack Service Manager – Corporate Services 0115 9148278 ccaven-atack@rushcliffe.gov.uk
Background papers available for Inspection:	None
List of appendices:	Appendix – Schedule of Meetings 2024/25

Calendar of Meetings 2024 – 2025

								••••							
	0 ""	-	2024					2025	2025						
	Committee	Time	May	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May
	Council	7pm Thurs	*23	27			26			5			6		*22
	Cabinet	7pm Tues	14	11	9		10	8	12	10	14	11	11	8	13
-	Corporate Overview Group	7pm Tues		4			3		19			25			
page 35	Growth and Development Scrutiny Group	7pm Wed			17			23			29		26		
-	Communities Scrutiny Group	7pm Thurs			25			17			23			3	
-	Governance Scrutiny Group	7pm Thurs	30				19		28			20			
	Planning Committee	6pm Thurs	9	20	11	8	12	10	14	12	9	13	13	10	8

^{*} Annual Council

This page is intentionally left blank



Council

Thursday, 23 May 2024

Appointment of Representatives to Outside Bodies 2024/25

Report of the Director – Finance and Corporate Services

Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Borough-wide Leadership, Councillor N Clarke

1. Purpose of report

- 1.1. The attached Appendix sets out a table of nominations for appointments to Outside Bodies for 2024/25.
- 1.2. There are three contested appointments.

2. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that Council:

- a) approves the nominations to Outside Bodies as set out in Appendix One excluding the contested appointments (numbers 5, 12 and 13);
- b) appoints a representative to the Nottingham East Midlands Airport Independent Consultative Committee (number 5 at Appendix One);
- c) appoints a representative to Rural Community Action for Nottinghamshire (number 12 at Appendix One); and
- d) appoints a representative to the Friends of Rushcliffe Country Park (number 13 at Appendix One).

3. Reasons for Recommendation

To give effect to the nominations considered and put forward by the Political Groups.

4. Supporting Information

Nominations to Outside Bodies have been received from all Groups and are represented in the table in Appendix One.

5. Risks and Uncertainties

Failure to appoint to Outside Bodies may restrict the Council's ability to fulfil its role.

6. Implications

6.1. Financial Implications

There are no financial implications from this report.

6.2. Legal Implications

There are no direct legal implications from this report.

6.3. Equalities Implications

There are no equalities implications from this report.

6.4. Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 Implications

There are no Section 17 implications from this report.

6.5 **Biodiversity Net Gain Implications**

There are no biodiversity net gain implications from this report.

7. Link to Corporate Priorities

The Environment	
Quality of Life	The appointment of representatives to Outside Radios
Efficient Services	The appointment of representatives to Outside Bodies supports the Council's efforts to deliver in all four priority areas.
Sustainable	supports the Council's enorts to deliver in all lour priority areas.
Growth	

8. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that Council:

- a) approves the nominations to Outside Bodies as set out in Appendix One excluding the contested appointments (numbers 5, 12 and 13)
- b) appoints a representative to the Nottingham East Midlands Airport Independent Consultative Committee (number 5 at Appendix One)
- c) appoints a representative to Rural Community Action for Nottinghamshire (number 12 at Appendix One); and
- d) appoints a representative to the Friends of Rushcliffe Country Park (number 13 at Appendix One).

For more information contact:	Charlotte Caven-Atack Service Manager – Corporate Services 0115 9148278 ccaven-atack@rushcliffe.gov.uk
Background papers available for Inspection:	None

List of appendices:	Appendix One – Representatives on Outside Bodies 2024/25



REPRESENTATIVES TO OUTSIDE BODIES 2024/25

	Name of Organisation	Number of Representatives	Councillor
1.	City of Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Economic Prosperity Committee	1	Leader Deputy Leader (Substitute)
2.	East Midlands Councils (including other representative roles within this appointment)	1	Leader Deputy Leader (Substitute)
3.	Greater Nottingham Joint Planning Advisory Board	1	Appropriate Portfolio Holder
4.	Local Government Association - General Assembly (including other representative roles within this appointment)	1	Leader Deputy Leader (Substitute)
5.	Nottingham East Midlands Airport Independent Consultative Committee	1	Cllr Brown Cllr Thomas Cllr Calvert
6.	Health and Well Being Board	1	Appropriate Portfolio Holder
7.	D2N2 Joint Leaders Board	1	Leader Deputy Leader (Substitute)

	Name of Organisation	Number of Representatives	Councillor
8.	Nottinghamshire Police and Crime Panel	1	Appropriate Portfolio Holder
9.	Development Corporation Board	1	Leader Deputy Leader (Substitute)
10.	Nottinghamshire Waste Management Board	1	Appropriate Portfolio Holder
11.	Freeport Board	1	Leader Deputy Leader (Alternate Board Member)
12.	Rural Community Action for Nottinghamshire	1	Cllr Grocock Cllr Inglis
13.	Friends of Rushcliffe Country Park	1	Cllr Gaunt Cllr Wells

О
а
g
Ф
_
\overline{z}
w

	Name of Organisation	Number of Representatives	Councillor
14.	Local Area Forum - West Bridgford: Abbey Ward Compton Acres Edwalton Gamston Lady Bay Lutterell Musters Trent Bridge	8 (one per ward)	Cllr Calvert Cllr Phillips Cllr Parekh Cllr J Wheeler Cllr R Mallender Cllr Matthews Cllr Polenta Cllr Plant
15.	Trent Valley Internal Drainage Board	4	Cllr Billin Cllr Combellack Cllr Fletcher Cllr Wells

This page is intentionally left blank



Council

Thursday, 23 May 2024

Appointment to the Monitoring Officer Role

Report of the Chief Executive

Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Borough-wide Leadership,

Councillor N Clarke

1. Purpose of report

To appoint to the role of the Council's designated Monitoring Officer.

2. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that Mrs Sara Pregon is appointed and designated as the Council's Monitoring Officer from 26 August 2024.

3. Reasons for recommendation

Legislation and the Council's Constitution dictate that the Council's Monitoring Officer is appointed by Full Council. This is also covered in the Legal Implications section of this report.

4. Supporting information

- 4.1. On 26 May 2022, it was resolved by Council to designate Mrs Gemma Dennis as the Council's Monitoring Officer. Mrs Dennis has served the Council since that time but has recently been successful in securing a position at Blaby District Council.
- 4.2. Following a competitive and rigorous recruitment process, Mrs Sara Pregon, currently the Monitoring Officer at Mansfield District Council, is put forward for Full Council approval as Monitoring Officer.
- 4.3. Mrs Pregon is a fully qualified solicitor and has extensive Local Government experience across a number of different fields. She has benefited from designation as the Deputy Monitoring Officer at Gedling Borough Council for many years before becoming the Monitoring Officer at Mansfield District Council. She therefore has a thorough local knowledge of council business in Nottinghamshire. Prior to working in Local Government she qualified in private practice as a criminal solicitor. Since moving to the public sector she has developed specialisms in property, procurement and planning law.

4.4. Mrs Pregon has a three month notice period to serve at Mansfield Borough Council. This report therefore recommends that Mrs Pregon is confirmed in post as the Council's Monitoring Officer from 26 August 2024.

5. Alternative options considered and reasons for rejection

There are no recommended other options.

6. Risks and uncertainties

The Council needs to appoint a Monitoring Officer, it is a statutory requirement, and failure to do so could result in the Council taking decisions without properly considering legal implications.

7. Implications

7.1. Financial implications

There are no financial implications arising directly from this report. Costs are included within existing budgets.

7.2. Legal implications

There is a statutory requirement under Section 5 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 for the Council to appoint a Monitoring Officer. The role of this officer is to conduct certain functions contained within this part of the Act and other relevant legislation. In essence, the Monitoring Officer oversees legality and governance issues, particularly in the conduct of business, and has a duty to report to the Council if they think any proposal, decision or omission would give rise to unlawfulness or maladministration. Under section 5 of the 1989 Act, it is also the Monitoring Officer's responsibility to nominate any required deputies. The Monitoring Officer will also promote and maintain high standards of probity and will advise Members on compliance with the Council's Code of Conduct. In addition, the Monitoring Officer will ensure decisions, reports and other papers are publicly available and Registers of Interest are maintained.

7.3. Equalities implications

There are no equalities implications arising from this report.

7.4. Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 implications

There are no Section 17 implications arising from this report.

7.5. Biodiversity net gain implications

There are no biodiversity net gain implications arising from this report.

8. Recommendation

It is RECOMMENDED that Mrs Sara Pregon is appointed and designated as the Council's Monitoring Officer from 26 August 2024

For more information contact:	Katherine Marriott Chief Executive 0115 914 8291 kmarriott@rushcliffe.gov.uk
Background papers available for Inspection:	N/A
List of appendices:	N/A

